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1 

 
Purpose/Executive Summary 

 
 
1.1 
 
 
 

 
This report invites Members to approve the traffic calming measures proposed for 
Smithton Park, to which there is one outstanding objection. The proposed traffic 
calming feature is on the route to Smithton Primary School and is proposed as part of 
their Safer Routes to School Scheme.  

 
 
2 

 
Recommendations 

 
 
2.1 

 
Members are asked to approve the traffic calming feature on Smithton Park.  

 
  



3 Background 
 

3.1 As part of the ongoing Safer Routes to School programme the Council’s Road Safety 
Team has been working with Smithton Primary School to update their School Travel 
Plan.  The aim of this work is to increase the number of pupils using sustainable 
transport for their school journey.  The new School Travel Plan has highlighted 
crossing Smithton Park as an area of concern for parents/carers and thus it is a barrier 
to the use of sustainable transport for this school journey.   
 

3.2 
 

Funding has been allocated for the implementation of the scheme during the current 
financial year from the Cycling Walking and Safer Streets grant.   
 

4 Proposed Traffic Calming 
 

4.1 The proposed traffic calming feature, a build out, on Smithton Park was designed 
primarily to reduce the crossing width to one lane and improve pedestrian visibility.  
This feature has the added benefit of helping to reduce vehicle speed due to the fact it 
is a build out resulting in a priority give way feature.  The feature is in a 20 mph speed 
limit.  Appendix 1 Plan showing the proposed traffic calming and crossing location. 
Appendix 2 Statement of Reasons      
 

4.2 Plans for the proposed traffic calming feature (build out) were sent to Ward Members.  
Members were supportive of the proposals.  The Emergency Services, Community 
Council, Freight Transport Association, Highland Cycle Campaign and Bus Companies 
were also consulted.  There were no objections from any of these bodies.  The 
proposal was then advertised in the local press and letters were sent to premises on 
the affected streets (or part streets).  The deadline for representations and objection 
was 28 November 2018. 
 

5 Objections 
 

5.1 One objection was received during the consultation period.  In view of the desire to 
progress with the proposed scheme this report is being brought to the City of Inverness 
Committee to seek approval for the installation of the traffic calming feature on 
Smithton park.   
 

5.2 
 
 
 

The objection is on the grounds that the proposed feature will reduce the amount of on 
street parking available on Smithton Park.  A summary of communication is provided at 
Appendix 3. Copies of the objection and communications with the Council Officer are 
provided at Appendix 4. 
 

6 Implications 
 

6.1 Resource - There are no resource implications as the proposal is being funded through 
the Cycling Walking Safer Streets Grant. 
 

6.2 Legal - There are no legal obligations. 
 

6.3 Community (Equality, Poverty and Rural) - Lower vehicle speeds and a reduced 
crossing width aims to reduce the risk to vulnerable road users. 
 

6.4 Climate Change / Carbon Clever - Increasing the number of pupils using sustainable 
transport for the school journey will help to reduce carbon emissions. 
 



6.5 Risk - There are no risk implications arising from this report.  
 

6.6 Gaelic - There are no Gaelic or Rural implications. 
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Appendix 2 
 
 

 
THE HIGHLAND COUNCIL PROPOSE TO CONSTRUCT A BUILD-OUT 

UNCONTROLLED PEDESTRIAN CROSSING ON U1846 SMITHTON PARK AT 
SMITHTON PRIMARY SCHOOL - INVERNESS 

 
Statement of Reasons 

 
In order to improve road safety for children walking and cycling to and from Smithton 
Primary School. 
 



Appendix 3 
 

Person Date Received Summary Officer Comment 

Objector 15/11/18 The objection is on the grounds that the 
proposed traffic calming feature will reduce the 
amount of available on street parking outside 
of the properties on Smithton Park.  

Summary of telephone call on 16/11/18, Council officer 
explained the proposed feature is being built within a 
current parking restriction which is being removed which 
will create additional on street parking instead of 
reducing it.  Objector then raised concerns about 
vehicles being unable to get passed the proposed 
restriction.   
 

18/11/18 Objection unresolved on the grounds of 
perceived depleted parking.   

Email 21/11/18, further explanation given regarding how 
the removal of the School Keep Clear parking restriction 
will create additional on street parking.  Council officer as 
the objector to explain how they feel parking will be 
reduced.  An offer was also made to meet onsite to 
discuss the objection. 
 
Due to no response a follow up letter was sent 04/12/18 
explaining the scheme consultation was being advertised 
in the local press. 
 

27/12/18 Objection remains unresolved on the ground of 
perceived reduced on street car parking and 
the objector feels speed bumps would be a 
better solution.  The email also highlights the 
objectors concerns regarding the small carpark 
on Smithton Park being unsafe.   

Email sent to objector 28/12/18 from Council officer, 
explains that the aim of the proposed feature is to 
provide a safer crossing point for the pupils of Smithton 
Primary School and the Community by reducing road 
width so speed bumps would not achieve this aim.  
 
 
 
 
 



Highlighted current options for on street parking which 
were:-  
 
1 to replace the current School Keep Clear marking with 
a double yellow line which would mean no change to the 
current available parking.  
 
2 to leave the scheme as designed which will increase 
on street parking and provide a safer crossing point. 
 
An offer was also made to investigate lining the existing 
car park on Smithton Park to improve parking.  This is 
dependent on the surface condition of the carpark and 
scheme approval. 
 
A further offer of a site visit to meet the objector discuss 
their objection was made. 
 

  Letter 31/01/18, informing the objector that the objection 
is unresolved and will be presented to the Inverness City 
Committee on 21/02/18 
 

 
 




















